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Call to Order
Chair Joseph Tunney called the meeting to order at 10:10 a.m.
Welcome New Member of the Commission
Chair Tunney welcomed Michael Shilling, industry member, to the Commission.  Mr. Tunney thanked Commissioner Shilling for the willingness to serve as a member of the Commission and stated that he looked forward to working with him.  
Re-Appointment of Marilyn Jumalon as Commissioner
Mr. Smitson congratulated Marilyn Jumalon for her recent re-appointment by Governor O’Malley as a member of the Commission and thanked her for her contributions to the Commission as a member of the banking and finance community.

DLLR Secretary Leonard Howie, III
Secretary Leonard Howie, III, welcomed the new members who were recently appointed to the Commission and thanked all the members of the Commission for their dedication and service to the Department and the consumers and industry members of Maryland.  Secretary Howie told the Commissioners that through their presence and participation on the Commission, they provide a substantial and necessary service to the citizens of Maryland.                                
Presentation by Special Assistant Harry Loleas and 
Chief of Litigation Susan Cherry
Special Assistant Harry Loleas and Assistant Attorney General Susan Cherry were conducted a Board training for the members of the Commission.   The Commissioners were each given the Board Training Manual for the Department of Labor, Licensing and Regulation.  Mr. Loleas generally outlined the areas referenced in the Manual, including the statutory responsibilities of the Boards and Commissions within the Department, the laws governing the Boards and Commissions within DLLR, the Department’s budget, and the Sunset Law.  In addition, Mr. Loleas discussed the statutory requirements and the importance and purpose of Commission meetings, the responsibility of the Commission members to attend the meetings, and other topics such as media relations, the legislative process, ethics, and the need for Commissioners to keep confidential any information that might be discussed about specific licensees.  Mr. Loleas provided an overview of the Department’s many occupational and professional boards and commissions as well as its other divisions, including the Office of Financial Regulation, Unemployment Insurance, and Workforce Development and Adult Learning. 

Susan Cherry discussed the complaint process and other means through which the Commission pursues regulatory and disciplinary action.  Ms. Cherry discussed the exceptions or argument hearings held before the Commission, and the evidentiary hearings which are generally referred to the Office of Administrative Hearings, the role of Commission, and that of the Assistant Attorneys General present at the hearings.  Members of the Commission discussed the need to continually review the process for ways in which the Commission may better inform Claimants that they have the burden of proof at claim hearings and that they must be prepared to present any evidence to support their claims at the evidentiary hearing before the ALJ.

There was a general discussion among members of the Commission, Mr. Loleas, and Steve Smitson about the ability of the Commission members to make policy through which they can influence how home improvement services are offered and provided, and increase the standards of competency for the benefit of the industry and consumers in the State.

Approval of the October 3, 2013 Minutes
The Minutes of the October 3, 2013, Commission meeting were approved.  
Review of Exam Results
	Below is the examination statistics summary for the month of October and November 2013.
October 2013



	Home Improvement
	Candidates Tested
	Passed
	Failed
	Pass %

	Contractor
	91
	64
	27
	70%

	Contractor Spanish
	14
	10
	4
	71%

	Subcontractor
	12
	5
	7
	42%

	Subcontractor Spanish
	1
	0
	1
	0%

	Salesperson
	58
	39
	19
	67%

	Salesperson Spanish
	1
	1
	0
	100%

	TOTAL
	177
	119
	58
	67%

	November 2013



	Contractor
	79
	57
	22
	72%

	Contractor Spanish
	17
	12
	5
	71%

	Subcontractor
	7
	4
	3
	57%

	Subcontractor Spanish
	2
	0
	2
	0%

	Salesperson
	51
	33
	18
	65%

	Salesperson Spanish
	0
	0
	0
	

	TOTAL
	156
	106
	50
	68%


Guaranty Fund Activity Report
The MHIC Guaranty Fund Activity Report dated October 31, 2013 is as follows:
Balance as of July 1, 2013


$  748,254.03
Receipts




$  481,087.35
Interest




      

-0-

Disbursements


Claims




(669,310.68)


Refunds



       (0)

Balance as of October 31, 2013

$ 559,760.70





Commissioner Jumalon reported the findings of her analysis of the Guaranty Fund’s solvency and projected that based upon the current number of pending claims and anticipated revenue, the Fund will maintain its current funding level for the next 12 months.  Following a discussion, the Commissioners voted to keep the Guaranty Fund assessment for renewing contractors at its current level.  The Commissioners agreed to revisit this issue in the next several months and to continue to monitor the Fund’s solvency.   Mr. Smitson thanked Ms. Jumalon for her work and noted that the Commission will report this information to the legislative committees.
Civil Citation Activity Report
Mr. Smitson reported that during the month of September 2013, the Commission issued a total of 44 citations and during the month of October 2013, the Commission issued a total of 35 citations.   To date, a total of 44 citations have been paid.  
Proposed Regulations

Commissioner Quackenbush suggested that the Commission form a subcommittee of members willing to review and present proposed regulations to the full Commission.  Following a discussion, Mr. Smitson agreed to send a list of potential regulations to the Commissioner and the members agreed to create the regulation subcommittee at the next meeting of the Commission.   


Chair’s Comments

Chair Tunney thanked Mr. Smitson for his nearly six years of service to the Commission and wished him continued success in his professional career.  

Executive Director’s Retirement 

Special Assistant Harry Loleas thanked Mr. Smitson for his nearly 6 years of service to the Department.  Mr. Loleas commented that Mr. Smitson joined the Commission at a time when there was a major backlog of complaints and claims.  Within several months he was able to decrease the backlog and worked on implementing new policies which greatly improved the services provided to the citizens of Maryland.  He also graciously agreed to supervise the mechanical boards, including the Board of Plumbing, Board of HVACR Contractors, Board of Master Electricians, Board of Stationary Engineers, the Elevator Safety Review Board, and the Commission of Home Inspectors and Real Estate Appraisers

Acting Commissioner Michael Vorgetts thanked Mr. Smitson for his work at DLLR and stated that he enjoyed working with him during his time here.  He praised Mr. Smitson for his good ideas and the positive changes that he brought to the Commission. He also stated that the Commission and DLLR staff will miss him after he is gone and that the Commission will continue to benefit from his work even after he is gone. 
Mr. Smitson thanked Mr. Loleas and Mr. Vorgetts for their kind comments and their support, and thanked the members of the Commission and staff for the opportunity to work with them and for all their work.   He stated that he enjoyed his work with the Commission and learned a great deal during his tenure at DLLR, and was now looking forward to pursuing other professional goals.   He especially appreciated the work and dedication of the Commission staff, who he said represent that best of public service ideals and work incredibly hard with limited resources and under challenging circumstances.  Mr. Smitson stated that he was proud of the improvements that MHIC made over the last nearly 6 years and wished the Commission and DLLR continued success in its mission to protect and empower Marylanders.   
Adjournment
The meeting was adjourned at 1:15 p.m.
______________________________
   ____________________________
____
Joseph Tunney, Chair



   John Papavasiliou, Assistant Commissioner
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